YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, April 13, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  C. Barnwell, S. Burley Hollows, D. Cabianca, R. Coombe, P. Darke, S. Dastgheib-Beheshti, S. de Brouwer, H. Edgell, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, Y. Han, S. Henry, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Keane, A. Kosavic, J. Kowlessar, N. Livingston, T. Loebel (Dean), P. Lynch, A. MacLachlan, H. MacRae, A. Manafi Neyazi, A. Martin, S. Martin, B. Meisner, W. Moir, S. Murchison, A. O’Connell, R. Pooni, M. Porporato, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), S. Rosienski-Pellerin, J. Samuel, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, C. van Daalen-Smith (Secretary), I. Veninger, S. Van Viegen

Guests:  A. Collins-Mrakas, R. Freckleton, J. Kong, S. Moroz, V. Ng, K. Ninh, J. Obar, J. Okechukwu Effoduh, S. Paradis, J. Steeves

Regrets:  R. Belk, N. Dlamini, N. Fisher-Stitt, A. Radmilovic

1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read a land acknowledgement from his location:

“The City of Edmonton acknowledges the traditional land on which we reside, is in Treaty Six Territory. We would like to thank the diverse Indigenous Peoples whose ancestors’ footsteps have marked this territory for centuries, such as nêhiyaw  / Cree, Dene, Anishinaabe  / Saulteaux, Nakota Isga / Nakota Sioux, and Niitsitapi / Blackfoot peoples. We also acknowledge this as the Métis’ homeland and the home of one of the largest communities of Inuit south of the 60th parallel. It is a welcoming place for all peoples who come from around the world to share Edmonton as a home. Together we call upon all of our collective, honoured traditions and spirits to work in building a great city for today and future generations.”


2. Canadian Graduate and Professional Student Survey
For discussion
https://www.yorku.ca/gradstudies/cgpss/
Guests: Victoria Ng, Senior Institutional Analyst, Surveys & Special Projects, Office of Institutional Planning and Analysis; Sarah Moroz, Director, Institutional Reporting & Analysis, Office of Institutional Planning and Analysis
Senior Institutional Analyst, Surveys & Special Projects Victoria Ng addressed Council.  She thanked graduate program directors and others who promoted participation in this endeavour.  The Canadian Graduate and Professional Student Survey, she began, is undertaken every three years with graduate students across Canada for an overview of university experience, research experiences, opportunities, professional skills development, mentorship and advising, an assessment of university resources, obstacles, and financial support and debt loads.  For York, academic advising and mentorship were found to be areas of strength, although those with advisors indicated “fewer advisory interactions and/or communication, compared to other institutions.”  York students cited fewer opportunities to study abroad, and fewer collaborations with government.  Presentations and publications have declined since 2019 but are affected by circumstances involving Covid-19.  Cited as important in responses, the practice of communicating academic knowledge with non-specialists was seen as less available than desired at York.
For professional skills development, there were high ratings for research feedback, writing resources, professional ethics or human subject research resources, and resources for teaching.  However, there were fewer resources for job searches, exploring research positions, and exploring career options within and outside of academe.
Ms Ng reviewed the survey’s response rate, which was similar compared to other universities.  More upper year York students responded compared to other institutions.  Proportionately, more York respondents identified as racialized compared to other universities.  Comparing master’s graduates’ reasons for having enrolled in their programs, it was noted that in master’s programs with a thesis, most had enrolled to subsequently start a career outside of academia. 

Responses about general satisfaction indicated that York respondents would generally “make the same choice about studying at York”; and “would probably recommend York to someone considering their program,” with some small improvements since the results of the previous survey undertaken in 2019.  Similarly, those responding indicated that their research experience at York rated “Good.”  Average indicators compared to Ontario overall however are slightly lower.  Students at York were less likely to interact with their advisors and advisory committees.  There were declines in presentations and presentation responses, even allowing for factors related to Covid-19.  Ms Ng also indicated that there could be improvement in responses to questions related to collaboration with government, which most students had seen as important.
The survey allowed for some custom questions from the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  In reply to custom questions, respondents indicated that learning about or practicing “establishing relationships (e.g., networks) with a variety of individuals or organizations” was very important but opportunities were possibly not well provided.  There was slightly more disconnect between learning about or practicing knowledge acquired being communicated to non-specialists, and opportunities provided, although the majority indicated that opportunities were available in their programs.
With respect to obstacles to success, a range of response was more prevalent for York compared to other institutions, and international students faced more issues with international laws or regulations than in the 2019 survey. 
Questions were asked about a wide range of University resources, with top-rated resources indicated for libraries, the Indigenous student centre, childcare services, the disability/access services centre, and research laboratories.  Lowest-rated resources included housing assistance, career services, and the financial aid office.  “Poor ratings for York,” the survey cited, “were [negatively] 6 to 7 points higher than others,” for these low-rated resources.  Mental health questions produced responses similar to Ontario averages.  With respect to “social life” markers, a majority of respondents indicated that “University-wide and program-level social activities never occur.”  The presentation noted that there may be related availability or awareness issues.
The presentation turned to the CGPSS Dashboard, which offers myriad filters and comparisons between Faculties and between York and other institutions and may focus on specific years as well.   Ms Ng gave a walkthrough of the Dashboard highlighting useful features, including a view of program satisfaction, and Faculty-level comparisons.
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir stated that dashboard access is available to graduate programs.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner added that feedback and advice about addressing issues could be forwarded to Academic Planning & Policy Committee to bring back to Council.  The Chair thanked the presenters.
3. eCV Curriculum vitae Management Software System
For discussion
fgs-council-eCV-2023 (.pdf)
Guest: Jennifer Steeves, Associate Vice-President Research; Jonathan Obar
Associate Vice-President Research Jennifer Steeves addressed Council, providing an update on eCV software intended to manage electronic curricula vitae.  She stated that participation is not mandatory although the proponents encourage all to participate.  The new system will assist faculty members, be interoperable “with multiple data sources and databases,” and allow researchers to gather publication information from online databases.  Associate Vice-President Steeves discussed the purpose of aspects of Symplectic Elements software, which “auto-harvests research outputs and grants,” offers customizable data fields, and provides a public-facing profile search and a discovery module with user-controlled accessibility.  The software allows for anonymous aggregation by the institution.  French may be used to enter data, but the user interface is in English.  Custom reporting is possible.
The proponents meet frequently with UIT and with the vendor to improve the software.  Training will be available for researchers, administrators, and others.  The software is expected to be implemented and available in the next 12-18 months.  Associate Vice-President Research Steeves offered a walkthrough and shared a real-time search with Council.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner shared some concerns, including a scenario in which the software could be used for research assessment.  As well, there was an issue with data ownership at the institutional level.  He asked about the inclusion of grant and teaching data; and the lack of connection to the Canadian Common c.v.
Associate Vice-President Research Steeves replied that the inclusion of teaching data is being explored along with a connection to ARMS.  With respect to supervision, Associate Vice-President Research Steeves asked about a database that includes that information, absent a central database.  The inclusion of teaching is expected to be addressed over the summer.  About data ownership, Associate Vice-President Research Steeves responded that some Canadian servers with the desired data may be accessed publicly.  Professor Jonathan Obar stated that the vendor made clear that York owns the data brought into the system.  A data governance subcommittee is drafting language to outline how to proceed.  Chair Reisenleitner noted that governance structures appear to be a work in progress.  He thanked the proponents for addressing Council and noted that the process is ongoing and that discussions will continue.
4. Policy on Indigenous Research Involving Human Participants
For discussion
Policy on Indigenous Research Involving Human Participants (.pdf)
Guest: Alison Collins-Mrakas, Director, Office of Research Ethics
Alison Collins-Mrakas, Director, Office of Research Ethics, addressed Council, noting that Professor Sean Hillier, Associate Director, Office of Research Ethics, created the original presentation.
Ms Collins-Mrakas commenced with a reply to a salient question, “Why an Indigenous Research Ethics Board?” An ”autonomous research ethics review board to review all research involving Indigenous Peoples” is required, she began, to “foreground the voice and needs of Indigenous communities within Indigenous research, to recognize the distinct Indigenous knowledges and approaches to research that may involve Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Inuit, and Métis) and to ensure that appropriate sensitivity to cultural and community rights, roles and responsibilities is applied to all research projects conducted under the auspices of York University.”  The Indigenous Research Ethics Board is mandated by York to review all Indigenous human participant research and may engage with and advise researchers.  There is an opportunity to be a leader in Indigenous research ethics.  Ms Collins-Mrakas detailed the role of the Indigenous Research Ethics Board which has a vital role in education in the Indigenous context and the promotion of appropriate methodologies.  She also delineated the composition of the Board.
Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Social Anthropology Rosemary Coombe asked where these principles will apply in the University.  Professor Coombe stated that no one should be applying to or be funded to undertake Indigenous research without approval of the relevant Indigenous community, with some exceptions.  Ms Collins-Mrakas concurred that if human participants are involved, the research must have ethics approval prior to proceeding.  Changes to the process become effective on July 1, 2023.
Chair Reisenleitner thanked Ms Collins-Mrakas.
5. Minutes (Previous Meeting, March 2, 2023)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

6. Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.

7. Dean's Remarks

Dean Tom Loebel had no remarks.

8. DEDI Motion
The following motion was distributed with the meeting agenda:
“In recognition of the recommendations provided to FGS Council by two roundtables – Nothing Less than Justice:  a Faculty/Graduate Student Roundtable on the Future of Graduate Studies at York – on DEDI (Decolonization, Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion) and graduate studies, and in congruence with the University Academic Plan as well as the directives included in the Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion 2022-2027 Strategy,   
“be it resolved that all standing committees of FGS Council develop material ways to add DEDI to the mandate and enact it in the work of the given committee.      
“Mechanisms will be put in place for committee chairs to consult with the Vice-President Equity, People and Culture office as well as FGS Academic Planning and Policy Committee (APPC) in time for final approval by APPC in November for presentation to and approval by FGS Council no later than December 7, 2023.”
Chair Markus Reisenleitner stated that this motion involves moving recent discussions into policy.  As Faculty Council is a committee of Senate, Council’s Standing Committees are committees of Council.  It is important, Chair Reisenleitner stated, to manifest DEDI in the Committees’ terms of reference.  Committee mandates will be revisited.  He read the motion in full for Council.
After a technical issue with an initial poll, Council was polled on the question again.  It was then moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the DEDI motion be APPROVED.”

9. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval 
Updates to Regulations - Full-time Status (.docx)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that this proposal removes the Faculty’s regulation which limits full-time students to an average of 10 hours of work per week following a similar revision by the Ontario Council on Graduate Studies which has approved an update to their resolution speaking to timely program completion in their Principles for Graduate Study at Ontario's Universities.  OCGS requested that graduate schools review their regulations and revise where needed to align with the provincial update.  In reply to a question, Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir stated that one issue involving the current regulation is that it is not enforceable.  He stated that relevant Collective Agreements at York retain the 10-hour limit.  Where there is sufficient academic progress, also, there have not been concerns regarding the weekly limit.

Following this discussion, it was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving full-time status be APPROVED.”

Updates to Regulations - Thesis/Dissertation Proposal Guidelines (.docx)
This proposal simply revises proposal guidelines to “include examples of standard components while remaining sufficiently open to accommodate every discipline,” as well as adding some clarifications about timing.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving thesis and dissertation proposal guidelines be APPROVED.”

10. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Cheryl van Daalen-Smith addressed Council.  She reported that the Senate committee continues work on the Pan-University/Pan-Faculty Course Policy.  Consultations continue with an all-Dean meeting in May.  As well, academic conduct policy remains in revision, with the re-composition of the original working group.  This Faculty is well-represented.  Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee is also reviewing course rubrics, and hopes to clarify hybrid, synchronous and other offerings, and modes of learning.  There is a shift from compliance to continuous improvement.  The Senate committee is also looking at a midpoint review for cyclical appraisals.

Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed Professor Van Viegen to their first Council meeting as the Faculty’s new representative to the Senate Academic Policy, Planning & Research Committee.  Professor Van Viegen stated that the Senate committee is currently looking at sustainable development goals across Faculties and across the University.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
11. Senate Synopsis
For information
Summary of the Senate meeting of March 23, 2023 (pdf/URL)
The Senate synopsis was received for information.
12. 	Other Business
There was no other business.
13. 	Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:55 p.m.

